Ventura College Academic Senate

October 2011
Accrediting Commission of Community and Junior Colleges (ACCJC)
Western Association of Schools and Colleges

10 Commercial Boulevard, Suite 204
Novato, CA 94949
RE: Ventura County Community College District’s Follow-Up Report Recommendation #4 
Dear ACCJC:

Due to the lack of broad-based participation by the campus community in the development of the District’s response to the accrediting commission’s final recommendations, I am not signing the District’s Follow-Up Report. Formally and for the record I do wish to affirm my support of the broad-based dialogue and participation in the crafting of Ventura College’s Follow-Up Report. In no way should this lack of my signature indicate a negative perception of Ventura College’s response to the Commission’s recommendations made to the College. Indeed, the faculty at Ventura College have worked incredibly hard and taken seriously all six (6) commission recommendations responded to in the College’s Follow-Up Report. I know that when the team visits Ventura College on Oct 31-Nov 1 they will see and hear first-hand all the hard work completed by the faculty, staff and administrators of Ventura College.
Differing from the development of the College’s Follow-Up Report, the District’s Follow-Up Report was crafted in a manner contrary to good communication. Indeed, District Recommendation #4 centers on how to “increase effectiveness” by utilizing “constituency and community input/feedback data to implement improvements to ensure that open and timely communication regarding expectations of educational excellence, operational planning, and integrity.” While communication between the Colleges—or at a bare minimum at least amongst the respective Academic Senates—is more open, transparent and collegial than can be remembered in recent past memory, District-to-campus communications have not improved at all since mid-Fall 2010—and they were pretty bad at that time. 
While communication at Ventura College has made great improvement since mid-Fall 2010, contrary to the spirit and letter of District Recommendation #4, the District’s Follow-Up Report was developed without any faculty input. The District’s Follow-Up Report was only shared with the Academic Senate Presidents as a draft in mid-September. There was no real opportunity for any form of significant faculty input in the development or editing of this District Follow-Up Report. Contrasted to this process, the Ventura College Academic Senate had two formal readings of the College’s ​Follow-Up Report—one in May and one in September—and we as a body approved the College’s Follow-Up Report at our September 15, 2011 Senate meeting. In addition to these formal opportunities listed above, the College’s Report was posted on the my.vcccd.edu portal so the entire College community had many opportunities to view and comment on the College’s Follow-Up Report.
The remainder of this minority report will focus on the lack of effective communication that exists between the District to College, or, in other words, District Recommendation #4. 

District to College Communication

Decisions at the District level are often made absent even notice, much less faculty input unless input is mandated by law. Indeed, the attitude from the District regarding decision-making seems often to be that the District decides, you may/may not find out about the decision in a timely manner (even when it may impact your job), then you must live with the fall-out

Overall, the District to College communication atmosphere is not collegial. With regards to communication, a more respectful environment would bring all people to the table to help decide matters of mutual concern. Short of this, an improvement to the present state of District to College communication would be to at least tell the Colleges in a timely manner when changes are afoot that impact day-to-day operations or the lives of faculty, classifieds and students. Further, our current Participatory Governance Manual does not adequately explain how to effect change within the District. With regards to effective communication, our Manual is in need of flow charts that explain how formal proposals effectively and efficiently move from District to College or from College to District or from College to College.  

What follows below are specific examples of the disconnect that exists in communication between District to College:

· BPs/APs. It is absolutely impossible to track the status of BPs and APs as they work their way through the participatory governance (PG) process. For example, AP 5055 was reviewed by all three Senates last academic year. A final edit of this AP was approved by DCSL. However, it has yet to make it before the Board Policy Subcommittee, much less the BOT yet nowhere in BoardDocs does it: 1.) show what the status of the proposed edits to this AP are; or 2.) show that it was even being reviewed and proposed for modification. There are at least four (4) to six (6) other BPs/APs that are in exactly this same situation outlined above. In short, there is zero transparency to anyone other than those extremely in the know about what is going on with our BPs and APs. A simple project tracking of proposed changes to BPs and APs as they work their ways through the participatory governance process would solve this frustrating issue.

· Byzantine Forms. The forms that are required to do even the simplest of tasks (e.g., field trips forms or workload banking forms, etc.) are unbelievably complex, seemingly arbitrary and—at worst—prime examples of paperwork for the sake of paperwork. Worse yet, forms are moving targets. As soon as one is accustomed to filling out a 10 page form in triplicate, the form then changes, becomes impossible to track down or simply vanishes into the ether. Another example of these forms that seemingly go nowhere is the load banking form. Once these are submitted to one’s dean, one does not know what is happening with the form until a pay check is cut, at which point if there is an error (e.g., payroll did not receive the load banking form), it is too late to correct the issue. A simple fix would be to have a District e-mail or otherwise electronically communicated “in progress” status report for all critical paperwork.
· Budget Cuts. While each of the three Colleges announced proposed program discontinuance lists by the end of the second week of the Fall semester in anticipation of budget deficits in fiscal year 2013’s budget, as of today [8th week of the Fall semester], no proposed District responses and/or cuts have been announced. Rather, a consultant was hired by the District for this fiscal year, although his wage was split three ways evenly amongst the three Colleges. The College cuts were determined at the District level—perhaps with College presidents involved, perhaps not—then announced to faculty, without a shared governance process all the while we did not have a Program Discontinuance Administrative Procedure in place—despite all three Senates and the District participatory governance committee charged with overseeing the development of APs (DCSL) having approved to send to the Board of Trustees an AP on Program Discontinuance in February 2011. 

· Financial Aid. The District Office has decided to centralize financial aid.  It excluded EOPS faculty who are stakeholders in this process. The District’s new financial aid processes are negatively impacting EOPS students. The new processes were initiated without EOPS input and without the required consortium agreement in place. The new District financial aid consortium has been written without EOPS input.
· Finals Week. Another example of the district being autocratic to the detriment of students is the attempt to eliminate finals week, an issue that resides purely within the faculty-student relationship. Without consulting any faculty first, the District made a move last Nov/Dec to eliminate block scheduling of Finals Week in response to informal/anecdotal/perceived evidence that some instructors were not using their final exam slots to give finals. Rather than talk to us, attempt to find out the extent and/or veracity of the problem and to work with us to find solutions, the District was ready to place the block scheduling of Finals Week on the guillotine without apparent regard for how the action would affect students. This is not the action of a student-centered organization or of an organization that values communication. Thankfully, after a resolution from our Senate delivered to the Board of Trustees last December, this issue disappeared and no change was made to our Finals Weeks block scheduling.
· Dropping students for non-payment. The best example is saved for last. It is understood that the Senates do not have primacy or even a say in the business end side of how student payment is received. However, the recent change from dropping students for non-payment after seven days to dropping students for non-payment the same day is a perfect example of how flawed District to College communication is. The Senate acknowledges that this area is not specifically an enumerated part of the 10+1 but the Senate also wants to state for the record that the communication should not be constrained within such narrow boundaries. The 10+1 are the areas where management and faculty must work together in good faith efforts to effect positive change. Communication should not cease when items that impact academic and professional matters arise that are not explicitly listed in AB 1725. Here’s a perfect example. Counselors go out to high schools starting early in the Spring semester. The campuses were not publicly informed about proposed changes to our dropping students for non-payment practice until after Spring Break. This left our counselors in a bad situation where they had already visited local high schools and told them about how to register, when payment was required, etc. but then only weeks later did they learn that the long-established practice of not dropping students for non-payment was about to change. As soon as this information became public, a two-way conversation between the District and the Colleges began in which many scenarios we addressed and the start date for this new practice was pushed off to Aug 1, which did allow for more student-directed publicity to occur with regards to this significant change. However, had this conversation begun earlier, this troubling change could have been even more smoothly handled. 

Final Analysis of District to College Communication

Good communication within the District should not be constrained by legal boundaries or long-established traditions. Rather, good communication involves not only following the rules established by AB 1725 as explained in our Participatory Governance Manual. Nor is good communication defined by one party only looking for merely the consent of the other party. Indeed, good communication means both parties come to the table looking for dialogue and the free exchange of ideas and criticisms imbued with a spirit of inquiry that validates that the best solution is the one that we come up with together. Rather, all too often District to College communication is typified as: here is what will be done, just live with it.  
Unfortunately, all too often in our District, the communication paradigm is not collegial or open to spirit of inquiry unless it is so mandated either by AB 1725 or by our Participatory Governance Manual. Then again, even when a process is explicitly stated in our Manual, there is no guarantee that the District will follow it. Collegiality and organizational effectiveness require not limiting communication and governance to just those elements specifically required by law. Unfortunately, all too often the policies, procedures or rules of the game seem to change arbitrarily change and somehow, we the faculty, find out about these changes, more often than not, after the fact.  Organizational effectiveness is crippled when those implementing and working within policies and procedures are not involved in decisions that create those policies and procedures. 
In short, there is a lack of communication between the District and the Colleges. 
I am,


Respectfully,


Peter H. Sezzi


Academic Senate President


Ventura College
